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Re: "V" Interest Earning Facility 

Dear 

This is in response to your letter dated February 29, 1996, 
as supplemented by letters dated April 2, April 22, May 17 and 
September 18, 1996 and various documentation, as well as tele­
phone conversations with Division staff, wherein you requested a 
"no-action" lette:z; concerning the "V" planned implementation of 
its "W" Program . .!/ Essentially, you have requested that 
participation by "V" clearing members in ~he "W" involving custo­
dianship and investment management by "X"-/ , subject to the 
conditions specified herein, be deemed a permissible treatment of 

.1/ The documentation provided includes an overview of the "WI' 
Program dated August 17, 1995, the "W" Program investment guide­
lines, a chart concerning "V's" contingent liability under the 
"W" Program, an excerpt from the proposed custodian and invest­
ment management agreement, representations of the custodian with 
respect to the sub-custodian agreement and representative disclo­
sure provisions from various futures commission merchant (FCM) 
customer agreements. All of these documents were provided with 
the February 29, April 2, April 22, or May 17 letters except for 
the overview, which was provided to us on January 18, 1996. 

'J/ "X" acts as one of the largest custodians for the mutual 
fund industry, with over $200 billion under custody. It is a 
private bank subject to examination by the Superintendent of 
Banks of the State of New York, the Department of Banking of the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the Commissioner of Banks of the 
Commonwealth of Massachusetts. "X" is also a member of all 
principal U.S. securities exchanges and of the Securities Inves­
tor Protection Corporation, and is subject to annual review by 
the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. "X" is rated "A" by "A" and, 
similar to Depository Trust Company, ·carries blanket bond insur­
ance in the amount of $500 million. 



Page 2 

customer funds under the Commodity Exchange Act (Act) and rules 
promulgated thereunder. 

BACKGROUND 

Based upon your representations, we understand that the "W" 
Program would operate as follows. The 11 W11 Program will be of­
fered by "V" to its ~}earing members and their participation will 
be wholly voluntary.- Under the 11 W" Program, performance 
bond cash and settlement funds deposited with the "V" Clearing 
House by "W" Participants will be pooled and invested in U.S. 
government securities and under reverse repurchase agreements 
involving such securities as the underlying collateral. "V" will 
establish two separate limited liability company~/ accounts at 
"X", one of which will consist of investments made with "W" 
Participants' customer funds and the other of which will consist 
of inv;~tments made with "W" Participants' proprietary 
funds.-/ "V" will maintain sub-accounts, on its own books and 

ll A prospective clearing member participant in the "W" Program 
("W" Participant) will be provided sufficient information about 
the "W" Program, through a participant agreement containing the 
terms and conditions of participation and a description of the 
"W" investment policies, to enable a clearing member to make an 
informed decision as to whether to become an "W" Participant. 

~/ Although you indicated originally that separate limited 
partnerships would be formed, in your September 18 letter you 
stated that the "V" would like to structure the two separate "W" 
funds as limited liability companies. You cited as a reason for 
the change that "V's" Clearing House Committee and certain clear­
ing members believe that the internal approval process at clear ­
ing member firms will be shorter and easier if the "W" Program is 
structured as limited liability companies rather than limited 
partnerships. 

5./ The "W" Program's investment guidelines stipulate that these 
accounts may include only: (1) U.S. Treasury bills, U.S. Trea ­
sury notes, and U.S. Treasury strips with an ave rage maturity of 
90 days and the maximum maturity of an individual security of 13 
months; and (2) reverse repurchase agreements which {i) have a 
term of overnight or demand/open not to exceed 13 months, and 
(ii) are collaterized by the categories of U.S. Treasury securi ­
ties referred to in this footnote, with the time to maturity of 
unde rlying collateral to be less than f ive years and subject to 
the following margin requirements: (A) for a maturity of less 
than one year, 101.0%; (B) for a maturity of at least one but 
less than three years, 102.0%; and (C) for a maturity of between 

(continued ... ) 
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records, for each "W" Participant, indicating the amount of funds 
invested by 11 V11 on behalf of the 11 W11 Participant in each "W" 
account and the amount of any increment or interest earned that 
is attributable to such funds. The earnings will be accrued 
daily and credited monthly in the form of additional "W" shares. 
"V" will not commingle any cash, securities or other property 
held in the "W" account containing customer funds with any other 
cash, securities or other property held on behalf of clearing 
members' customer or proprietary accounts. You have indicated, 
however, that 11 V11 would like to be able to include: (1) all 
clearing members' security deposits in the "W" account that 
includes proprietary funds of "W" Participants~1and (2) 11 V11 

operating funds in either of the "W" accounts.-

"W" Participants will receive their proportionate share of 
the income earned by the investments in each "W" account less 

~/ ( ... continued) 
three and five years, 103.0%. All securities and collateral will 
be held in safekeeping at the relevant custodian or sub-custodi­
an. "X" will perform a daily mark-to-market calculation for 
reverse repurchase agreement transactions having a duration of 
longer than one day and will call for additional collateral in 
the event of a diminution in the market value of the underlying 
collateral. Such reverse repurchase agreements comply with Divi­
sion of Trading and Markets Financial and Segregation Interpre­
tation No. 2-1, 1 Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 17,112A (Dec. 15, 
1993), except that under the "W" Program the collateral can have 
a maturity date of up to five years while Interpretation 2-1 only 
permits securities obtained by an FCM through reverse repurchase 
transactions involving customer funds to be pledged to a clearing 
organization to satisfy customer margin requirements provided 
such securities have a maturity of 180 days or less. 

~/ Consistent with current practice, earnings derived from such 
investments would be retained by 11 V11

• 

The reason why 11 V11 may d eposit operating funds in either o f 
the "W" accounts is to comply with Internal Revenue Service (IRS) 
guidelines. Each account (fund) will be structured as a limited 
liability company, with the 11 V11 acting as member-manager. The 
IRS maintains guidelines as to what constitutes a sufficient 
financial interest on the part of a member-manager in a limited 
liability company. In order to assure that "W" funds structured 
as limited lia bility compa nies are recognized as such by t he IRS, 
and are not treated instead as corpor~tions subject to a separate 
entity-level tax, the 11 V11 must be able to demonstrate that it 

- ----,mee-ts --these guidelines. 
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fees earned by the "V" and by "X",1./ the custodian and invest­
ment manager of the "W" accounts. Interest on investments' earned 
each day will be accrued daily and paid monthly, shortly after 
the end of each month, by crediting a sub-account of the "W" 
Participant at the "V" Clearin~1House. The "Y" will act as sub­
custodian of the "W" accounts.- "V" intends to maintain a 
stable net asset value "per share" of the "W" accounts of $1.00 
by virtue of the ~~ortized cost method of valuing securities held 
in these accounts-' and "V" will account for the principal in­
vested by "W" Participants (as well as accrued earnings) as a 
direct obligation of the "V" and "W" Participants will reflect 
the principal aQd earnings on their books as a cash receivable 
from the "V".l..Q/ An "W" Participant may notify "V" at any 

1.1 Fees will be deducted from earnings on investments -- no 
fees will be paid from principal. 

Iii Since "X" is not a member of the Federal Reserve System 
(Fed), it normally uses "Y" as a sub- custodian for U.S. Treasury 
securities. All securities related to the "W" accounts will be 
held by "Y" in New York. 

21 The amortized cost method values securities at acquisition 
cost adjusted for amortization of premium or accretion of dis­
count, rather than at curre nt market price . The I "W" accounts 
will be marked-to-market daily. If the difference between market 
value and amortized cost reaches .±25 basis points, the "V" 
Finance or Clearing House Committee will be notified. If the 
variance reaches .±50 basis points, or prior to such time if the 
"V" determines that stabilizing efforts are warranted, the "V" 
may take the following actions. In the event the variance 
exceeds -50 basis points, the "V" may either deposit f unds into 
the account or purchase securities at amortized cost out of the 
account in order to reduce the negative differential to 50 basis 
points or less. In the event the variance exceeds +50 basis 
points, "V" will, in its discretion, determine how much gain to 
realize, s e ll specified s e curities to realize those gains and add 
such gains to the Participa nts' daily accrual. Because the "V" 
guarantees r epayment o f principal to "W" Participants , this is 
intended to protect "WI' Participants from loss of principal. 

101 Even though the principal invested by "W" Participants (as 
well as accrued earnings) will be include d in "V's" f inancial 
statements as a direct obligation of the "V" and "W" inte rests 
will b e i n c luded in "V' s " f inancial s t a t ements as a corresponding 
asse t, you ha v e r epresen ted that, subj ect t o the e xce p tio n state d 
below, income generated by "W" investments will not be re f lected 
in "V's" financial statements (either- for financial or tax 
---- (continued ... ) 
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time that it wishes to withdraw from the "W" Program and request 
that "V" remit to it amounts owed from the "W" accounts, includ­
ing deposits and earnings on investments. Such redemptions would 
be available on a daily basis, with the deposits returned immedi­
ately and the accrued interest up to the time of withdrawal paid 
at the end of the month. An "W" Participant may not transfer any 
interest it may hold in an "W" account. "W" Participantf'l will 
have no voting rights with respect to the "W" Program, 111 and 
no direct right to redeem interests, but must act with respect to 
entering and exiting the "W" Program through "V". Further, the 
sole remedy of an "W" Participant dissatisfied with its invest­
ment in the "W" Program will be to withdraw from the "W" Program. 

"V" also uses the services of "X" and "Y" as custodian and 
sub-custodian for U.S. Treasury securities of clearing members 
that are passed up to the "V" Clearing House by the clearing 

10 / ( ... continued) 
reporting purposes) because "W" Participants, rather than the 
"V", will be the beneficial owners of "W" interests. You have 
further represented that this treatment is consistent with the 
treatment of performance bonds and security deposits currently 
held by the "V". An exception exists insofar as "V" will also be 
a minor beneficial owner of "WI' interests. "V" may invest in 
"W", and separately subaccount for, non-segregated funds such as 
clearing members' security deposits, as well as the portion of 
intra-day settlement funds (both customer and house origin) that 
"V" currently retains under its existing settlement procedures. 
Any investment income accrued with respect to "V's" beneficial 
interests will be reflected on "V's" financial statements as 
income earned by "V". 

The IEF accounts will be structured as limited liability 
companies. The principal and accrued interest credited to the 
IEF participants will be reflected in the same manner as CME 
currently reflects performance bonds and other deposits on its 
financial statements -- as an asset of the CME with a correspond­
ing liability to clearing member f irms. 

111 Among other provisions, the Participant Agreement that 
clearing members will sign in order to participate in the "W" 
Program may provide that a fund may terminate upon the bankruptcy 
or voluntary withdrawal o f the "V" as member-manager from the "W" 
Program. However, the Participant Agreement may provide that the 
remaining "W" Participants may vote to continue operation of the 
fund with a substitute member - manager . Aside from such a fund 
continuation vote, none of the "W" Participants would, as a 
result of their participation in the -"W", have any voting rights 

----- ----w±t-h respect to the Program. 
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members outside of the "W" Program. In such cases, "X" maintains 
the secu~ities in "V"-titled accounts on its books and re-, 
cords . .J:£1 

DISCUSSION 

Permissibility Under Section 4d(2) of the Act 

The investment of customer funds by an FCM or clearing 
organization is governed by Section 4d(2) of the Act, which 
provides in pertinent part that such funds "may be invested in 
obligations of the United States, in general obligations of any 
State or of any political subdivision thereof, and in obligations 
fully guaranteed as to principal and interest by the United 
States, such investments to be made in accordance with such rules 
and regulations ~~d subject to such conditions as the Commission 
may prescribe.nL/ Under the "W" Program, an "W" Partici-
pant's customer funds will be pooled for investment by."X" and 
each "W" Participant's interest in the "W" accounts will be 
reflected on the books and records of "V". As you noted in your 
letter, an "W" Participant will not have invested customer funds 
directly under the "W" program in the types of permissible 
investments set forth in Section 4d(2) of the Act and Commission 
Rule 1.25 promulgated thereunder. 14/ However, each "W" par­
ticipant will have an interest in a pool of securities held in a 
common customer and/or proprietary origin account, as appropri­
ate, through "V", each of whichwould be a permissible investment 
under Section 4d(2) of the Act, Commission Rule 1.25 and applica­
ble interpretations thereof, except with respect to the provision 

121 Since "Y" is a Fed member, it has only two accounts at the 
Fed, one for its own proprietary account and the other for 
customers. "X" and "V" are considered customers of "Y" and thus 
"Y" will not maintain sub-accounts in the manner of "X" and "V" 
with respect to the "WI' Program. This would be no different, 
however, if "V" maintained accounts with "Y" outside of the "W" 
Program. Further, "X" and "Y" will acknowledge in writing that 
(1) the "W" accounts will not constitute general assets of "X" or 
"Y", and (2) after the securities acquired for the portfolios 
have been paid for, the property in the portfolios will not be 
subject to any lien, security interest or right of set-off by "X" 
or "Y". All securities held by the sub-custodian will be fully 
paid and held in safekeeping and thus will b e distinct from 
deposits and not subject to hypothecation by the custodian. 

13/ 7 u.s.c. §6d(2) (1994). 

-----ll-..L -17 C. F .R. §1.25 ·(1996). 
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of Interpretation 2-1 noted above concerning the maturit¥;date of 
collateral involved in reverse repurchase transactions.l-, 

You stated that the 11 W" Program will be a more efficient and 
economical way for clearing members to handle the investment of 
customer funds and will provide a greater net return to partici ­
pating nvn

1
clearing members than do current margin handling pro­

cedures.16 The Division appreciates the importance of these 
objectives but must assure that the safety and liquidity of cus­
tomer funds are not compromised in achieving those ends. 17/ 
Given 11 X's" rating, insurance coverage and examinations to which 
it is subject as noted above, as well as the repurchase agreement 
collateral requirements, it would appear that the custodianship 
and investment management arrangement with 11 X11 for the "W 11 

15 / Interpretation 2-1 also states that the capital charge on 
reverse repurchase agreements should be computed in accordance 
with 17 C.F.R. §240.15c3-1(c) (2) (iv) (F), which generally requires 
a charge equal to the difference between the contract price for 
resale of the securities and the market value of those securities 
(if less than the contract price), which is known as the reverse 
repurchase agreement deficit. As you note, the "W" Program 
investment guidelines can be deemed more conservative in this 
area since the value of collateral received by "X" under a 
reverse repurchase agreement will be at least 101 percent of the 
cash tendered to the counterparty, "X" will perform a daily mark­
to-market calculation for reverse repurchase agreement transac­
tions having a duration of longer than one day, and "X" will call 
for additional collateral in the event of a diminution in market 
value of the underlying collateral. For example, if the underly­
ing collateral has a maturity of five years, the collateral 
amount will be 103 percent, which will be consistent with the 
haircut for government securities of like maturities under 17 
C.F.R. §240.15c3-1(c) (2) (vi) (A) (1) (1996). 

16 / "X" will seek to achieve a return approximating the three­
month U.S. Treasury bill yield, net of expenses. Commission Rule 
1.29, 17 C.F.R. §1.29 (1996), provides that: 

The investment of customer funds in obliga­
tions described in §1.25 shall not prevent 
the futures commission merchant or clearing 
organization so investing such funds from 
receiving and retaining as its own any incre­
ment or interest r esulting therefrom. 

17/ See~' CFTC Interpretative Letter No. 86-21, [1986-1987 
Transfer Binder] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (tCH) ,23,266 (Sept. 17, 

-----1986) (investment of customer funds in municipal securities). 
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Program is consistent with the prudential responsibilities of the 
clearing house with respect to the treatment of "V" margin, 
deposits -- be they proprietary or customer origin. You also 
have noted that the portfolio's high quality assets, combined 
with the depth of the U.S. Treasury securities market, should 
permit the "W" accounts under most circumstances to be converted 
to cash within 24 hours if necessary, thereby providing at least 
equivalent liquidity to direct investments in similar assets. 

Haircut 

You noted that another issue which has arisen concerning the 
proposed "W" Program is the appropriate charge against net 
capital that should be taken by an "W" ParticiQq.nt based upon 
"W" interests. Commission Rule 1.17(c) (5) (v)11!.1 states that 
an FCM, in computing its adjusted net capital, should generally 
take ~/charge against net capital with respect to securi-
tiesl- based upon the Securit~a~ and Exchange Commission's 
(SEC's) "securities haircuts."-/ A "money market fund" is 
subject to a haircut of two percent of the market value of the 
greater of the long or short position. 21 / U.S. Treasury 
securities with a maturity of 13 months, the maximum maturity for 
an individual security in the "W" portfolio, would be subject to 
a haircut of 1.5 percent.n1 However, "V" asserts that the 
portfolio's maximum average dollar-weighted maturity would be 90 

1 8/ 17 C.F.R. §1.17(c) (5) (v) (1996). 

19/ Your February 29, 1996 letter stated that "V's" counsel, 
"Z", has advised you that a participation in an "W" account would 
be deemed a security under the Securities Act of 1933, although 
it is exempt from registration under that statute because it does 
not involve a public offering. 

20/ See 1 7 C.F.R. §240.15c3-1(c) (2) (vi) (1996). 

21 / 17 C.F.R. §240.15c3-1(c) (2) (vi) (D) (1) (1996). The "V" 
counsel's opinion indicates, however, that n e ither "W" account 
would be an investme nt compa ny under the Investment Company Ac t 
o f 1940 beca use nei t h e r account will ever have more tha n 100 
participants . 

22 / 17 C.F.R. §240.15c3-1(c) (2) (vi)(~) (1) (i) (Category 2) 
(-l-996). 
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days, and U.S. Treasury securitie~ of up to three months maturity 
are not subject to any haircut.~/ 

In arguing against the imposition of any haircut charge for 
"W" interests, you stated that an "W" Participant will have the 
ability to redeem its interests daily as described above and that 
"V" will reflect and treat its obligation to "W" Participants 
with resgect to principal deposited as a direct obligation on its 
books.~? Although the instruments in which the "WI' accounts are 
invested will be highly liquid U.S. Treasury securities with an 
average dollar-weighted maturity that does not exceed 90 days, 
this would not preclude a haircut under securities rules. 
However, the principal will be a direct obligation of "V", and 
"V" effectively will owe "W" participants the cash amount on its 
books, not the amount invested at "X". An "W" Participant will 
reflect a cash receivable in respect of an "W" account. The 
Division therefore does not believe that it is necessary to 
require ~haircut on an "W" Participant's interest in an "W" ac­
count.~/ 

We wish to emphasize that just as is required where customer 
cash is used to purchase securities directly, the FCM would be 
required to calculate segregation requirements based upon the 
amount of funds deposited by customers, not the current value of 
its "W" account. Of course, it is the clearing FCM, not the cus­
tomer, which bears the risk of any decline i~ the value of such 
investments purchased with customer funds. 2 6/ 

2 3/ 17 C.F.R. §240.15c3-l(c) (2) (vi) (A) (1) (i) (Category 1) 
(1996). SEC rules also provide that a money market fund cannot 
maintain a dollar-weighted average portfolio maturity that 
exceeds ninety days. 17 C.F.R. §270.2a-7(c) (2) (iii) (1996). 

24 / Further discussion of "V's" estimate of its potential 
liability is set forth below. 

25/ The CFTC has consulted with relevant SEC staff and they have 
no objection to this interpretation. 

261 Craig v. Refco, Inc., 624 F. Supp. 944, 947 (N.D. Ill. 
1985), aff'd per curiam, 816 F.2d 347 (7th Cir. 1987). In any 
event, given the "V's" guarantee of principal discussed elsewhere 
in this letter, it is extremely unlikely that an "W" Participant 
would be more likely to suffer any loss of its deposits under the 
"W" Program than if such deposits wer-e directly placed in the 

--- - ----underlying securities by "V". 
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Disclosure 

We have had several discussions concerning whether disclo­
sure to cu~tomers is necessary or appropriate concerning the "W" 
Program.ll/ You express "V's" belief that such a disclosure 
requirement is unnecessary because there is no material risk to 
participants or their customers created by participation in the 
"W" program other than that involved when permissible investments 
under Section 4d(2) of the Act and Commission Rule 1.25 are made, 
and that such a requirement would create administrative burdens 
because it would require either a repapering of existing customer 
agreements for inclusion of required disclosures or negative 
consent language in customer account statements. In support of 
"V's" position concerning the risks of the "W" program, you noted 
that the "V's" responsibility with respect to "W" investments 
will be that of a direct obligation of "V" to the extent of the 
invested principal, which is similar to that of "V" with respect 
to other "V"-held margin invested on behalf of customers. As the 
"V" intends to reserve against this obligation, the "W" Program 
may in fact constitute an additional protection that customers 
may not receive when their funds are invested directly in govern­
ment securities by their FCM. You represent that the "V" has 
evaluated its expected risk of loss and has concluded that the 
risk of a default in the repayment of principal in respect of an 
"W" account is extremely remote. The "V" will at all times have 
immediate access to the securities held in each of the "W" 
accounts, as well as the collateral deposited with "X" by count­
erparties to repurchase agreement transactions which exceeds the 
principal amount. This limits the "V's" potential default risk 
to the risk associated with losses attributable to extreme 
changes in interest rates. 28 / Under a "worst-case" scenario, 
the "V's" potential risk associated with repayment of principal 
on a $500,000,000 portfolio of securities where interest rates 
have risen 100 basis points overnight, assuming an average 
dollar-weighted portfolio maturity of 90 days, would not exceed 
$1,250,000 assuming the collateral is held in safekeeping as 
required by the relevant agreements and thus is not an asset of 

27 / See,~' Commission Rule 1.55(f), 17 C.F.R. §1.55(f) 
(1996), which states that the rule, which governs distribution of 
a risk disclosure statement to customers by FCMs, "does not 
relieve [an FCM] . from any other disclosure obligation it 
may have under applicable law." 

281 Of course, an FCM's direct investment of customer funds in 
government securities creates a possibility of losses attribut­
able to extreme changes in interest rates. 
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"X" or nyn. 29/ The "V" will reserve a portion of the fees 
collected by it under the program in order to meet any such 
liability and, additionally~ ;"V" operating funds would be avail­
able to meet any shortfall.~ 

You contend that current FCM account documents provide 
adequate disclosure to customers that their funds may be invested 
in a manner consistent with Rule 1.25, that the FCM may retain 
interest earned on such investments under Rule 1.29 and that no 
additional disclosure is needed to address the risks of the "W" 
Program which would be substantially the same for clearing 
customers. "X" investments will meet Rule 1.25 standards except 
as noted above with respect to the provision concerning the 
maturity date for collateral involved in reverse repurchase 
transactions set forth in Interpretation 2-1, and FCMs are 
currently permitted to retain interest on such investments, 
subject to a duty to return the full amount deposited by custom­
ers (and invested by the FCM) to customers even if the invest­
ments lose value. You further expressed the belief that, for 
purposes of disclosure to customers, income earned by "W" Partic­
ipants under the "W" Program should not be treated differently 
from income earned through other investments of customer funds 
available to FCMs, in that the principal invested under the "W" 
Program will be a direct obligation of "V" even though customer 
funds are indirectly invested in government securities. You 
further noted "V's" understanding that the majority of FCMs do, 
in fact, disclose in their customer agreements thaj they may 
retain interest earned on invested customer funds.-1/ 

For practical purposes, the issuance of this no-action 
letter will permit the "W" program to be treated as if it were a 
permissible investment of customer funds under Section 4d(2) of 

291 "V" research indicated that the largest single-day move in 
the 90-day Treasury Bill over the last 30 years occurred on 
August 27, 1982 when the value of the bill dropped due to a rise 
in the interest rate of 43 basis points, significantly less than 
the 100 basis point move assumed in the example. 

Such a 43 basis point increase in the interest rate would 
create a potential contingent liability of $537,?00 using the 
same assumptions as the example above. 

301 The "V's" Guaranty Fund would not be affected by the "W" 
Program. 

31 / As noted above, you enclosed with your letter representative 
disclosure provisions from various FCM customer agreements. 
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the Act and Commission Rule 1.25. 32 / Courts have upheld Com­
mission Rule 1.29, which permits an FCM to retain earnings, from 
investments of customer funds d~~Gribed in Commission Rule 1.25 
subject to adequate disclosure.-/ To the extent the "V" 
guarantees principal deposited and the "W" Participant reflects 
such principal as a cash receivable, the risks of the "W" Program 
should not be substantially different from direct investment of 
those deposits. To the extent the "W" Program could, however, 
entail additional risk to customers as compared to direct invest­
ment as set forth in Commission Rule 1.25, prudent business 
practice may call for additional disclosure to customers concern­
ing the "W" Program, although we do not consider a special 
r~gul~tqry requirement to this effect to be necessary at this 
t1me.J/ 

In this connection, the Division raised the issue, in 
telephone conversations with "V" staff, of whether the "W" 
Program could be an incentive for firms to retain and deposit 
additional excess customer performance bond funds with the "V" 
Clearing House, thereby potentially increasing the risk that in 
the event of a customer origin default at a "V" clearing member 
that is an "W" Participant, increased funds of nondefaulting 
customers wo~ld be available to satisfy the firm's nonproprietary 
obligations.-2/ 

321 Indeed, the Division is conditioning this relief upon, among 
other things, treatment of investment of customers funds in the 
"W" Program in accordance with the Commission's other rules 
pertaining to permissible investments, as described below. 

331 See Craig v. Refco, Inc., supra; see also Marchese v. 
Shearson Hayden Stone, Inc., 822 F.2d 876 (9th Cir. 1987). 

34 / See note 27, supra; see also Commission Rule 1.6S(a) (3) (i), 
17 C.F.R. §1.6S(a) (3) (i) (1996); 58 Fed. Reg. 17495, 17500 (Apr. 
5, 1993) (the Commission believes that prudent business practice 
may call for complete "repapering," including execution of new 
account agreements and appropriate disclosures, of transferred 
accounts but does not consider a general regulatory requirement 
to this effect to be necessary where the transferee firm can 
establish that the customer has received and acknowledged receipt 
and understanding of required disclosures ) . 

35 / See CFTC Interpretative Statement No. 85-3, "Use of Segre­
gated Funds by Cle aring Organizations upon De faults by Member 
Firms," [1984-1986 Transfer Binder], Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 
122,703 (Office of the General Counsel, Aug. 12, 1985). 
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You stated that 11 V11 does not believe that this is a material 
issue requiring disclosure. Customers routinely maintain ,excess 
performance bond with their clearing member firms which, in turn, 
routinely maintain excess performance bond collateral in the 
customer origin account with the 11 V11 Clearing House. Further, 
you stated that it is not clear that the availability of the 11 W11 

Program will significantly increase the amount of excess perfor­
mance bond funds deposited by customers with FCMs and by clearing 
member firms at the "V" Clearing House. Nonetheless, in that the 
Commission does not regard a clearing venue as equivalent to a 
customer's private bank account and discourages using such 
accounts for purposes not related to transactions in futures and 
options thereon, you further stated that "V" will monitor the 11 W11 

Program to determine whether any correlation exists between 
participation and the amount of excess performance bond funds 
deposited with clearing members and the "V" Clearing House and if 
a high degree of correlation is established, "V" will consult 
with Division staff to determine whether regulatory direction as 
to further customer disclosure would be warranted at that time. 
Although the Division will not condition no-action relief upon a 
disclosure requirement at the outset, it is a condition of relief 
for the "V" to monitor the "W" Program so that this issue can be 
revisited in the future. 

CONCLUSION 

Based upon the foregoing, the Division will not recommend 
that the Commission take any enforcement action against FCM 
clearing members of "V" under Section 4d(2) of the Act and 
Commission Rule 1.25 based solely upon their investment of 
customer funds in the 11 W" Program described above. This relief 
is based upon the representations of the "V" as to the operation 
of the "W" Program, upon our understanding that no failure by the 
11 W11 custodian or sub-cust odian arising in connection with s e rv­
ices provided pursuant to the "W" Program will impact "V" clear­
ing members that do not participate in the "W" Program, and is 
subject to the conditions that: (1) any FCM who becomes an "W" 
Participant must comply, except as set forth herein, with the 
provisions of the Commission's rules relate d to permissible 
investme nt and segre gation of custome r funds s et f~rth in Commis ­
sion Rule s 1.20, 1.25, 1 . 26, 1.27, 1.28 and 1.293 6 with re ­
spect to the "W" Program as if an "W 11 account were specifically 
covered by Section 4d(2) of the Act and Commission Rule 1.25; (2) 
11 V" records on its books the principal invested by 11 W11 Partici-

JQ/ 17 C.F.R. §§1.20, 1 . 25, 1. 26, 1 . 27, 1.28 a nd 1.29 (1996). 
These rule s r e late to how investme n ts o f cus tomer fund s must b e 
made, how such investments must be de~osited, required record-

- ---keeping, and how such investments are appraised. 
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pants (as well as accrued earnings) as a direct obligation of 
"V"; (3) "V" calculates on a daily basis the aggregate deposits 
of "W" Participants and compares that amount to the value of the 
investments of the "W" Program, and notifies the Commission if 
"V" becomes obligated on its guarantee of repayment of principal 
to "W" Participants; and (4) "V" reports to the Division, as of 
the end of the first full quarter after the commencement of the 
"W" Program (such report to be submitted to the Division within a 
week of that date) , as to the amount of excess customer perfor­
mance bond funds deposited by clearing members with the "V" 
Clearing House as compared to the amount of such deposits as of 
the commencement of the "W" Program, in the aggregate and by 
clearing member, and thereafter reports similarly on a quarterly 
basis during the life of the "W" Program. 

The positions taken herein apply to FCM clearing members of 
"V" solely in connection with the issue of whether an investment 
of customer funds in the manner stated for this "W" Program may 
be deemed a permissible investment under Section 4d(2) of the Act 
and Commission Rule 1.25. This letter does not excuse such FCMs, 
"V", "X", "Y" or any other parties who may be involved in the "W" 
Program from compliance with any other applicable requirements 
contained in the Act or in the Commission's rules promulgated 
thereunder. The positions taken herein are based upon your 
representations and any different, changed or omitted facts or 
circumstances might require us to reach different conclusions. 
In that connection, please advise us immediately of any change in 
the operations of the "W" Program from those described to us in 
your letter as supplemented. Please be advised that the Division 
reserves the right to revisit the issue of appropriate guidance 
or disclosure to customers if, among other things, the "W" 
Program results in a significant increase in excess customer 
performance bond funds deposited with "V" clearing members and 
the "V" Clearing House based upon the reports to us required 
herein. 

Further, the positions taken herein represent the views of 
this Division only and do not necessarily reflect the views of 
the Commission or any other office or division of the Commission. 
If you have any questions concerning this correspondence, please 
contact me or Deputy Director Susan C. Ervin. 

Very truly yours, 

Andrea M. Corcoran 
Director 


